practical first steps toward political resolutions of current impasses? The group drafted recommendations for presentation to the Secretary-General.

- On Friday 13 October, the Institute launched the 1989 edition of *The Guide to Canadian Policies on Arms Control, Disarmament, Defence and Conflict Resolution.*Members of the Board, staff, officials and journalists celebrated the publication of "this essential reference work," and paid tribute to the writers, editors and staff members who produce the book each year.
- In early November Bernard Wood gave the Gerald Savory Memorial lecture at the University of British Columbia. He spoke on "The International System of the 1990s: Canadian Opportunities and Risks." Prior to that Mr. Wood gave a lecture at Queen's University entitled "Rethinking North American Relationships." And following his appearance at UBC he spoke in Whitehorse, Yukon, on the programmes of the Institute and their evolution.
- Brad Feasey gave presentations to high school teachers at a professional development day in Brandon, Manitoba in mid-October. Later in the month he participated in the Ontario History and Social Sciences Teachers Association in Toronto. On both occasions he gave workshops on teaching issues of peace and security at the high school level, drawing from the Teachers' Handbook on Peace and Security, the revised edition of which the Institute will publish in the spring.
- Roger Hill gave a presentation on "Le rôle de l'Institut et des groupes de pression," at the colloquium on "Le processus de démocratisation en matière de défense et de contrôle des armements," at the Centre québécois de relations internationales, 25 to 26 October 1989, in Québec.
- Ron Purver attended a Nordic Peace Conference at Concordia University in Montreal in September, and a conference on

"Strengthening Canada-USSR Relations: Cooperation in the Arctic" in Ottawa in late October. He also addressed a group of senior US Naval leaders on "Restricting University Service of Canada (WUSC). **Norma Salem** chaired a session of the conference of the Middle East Studies Association in Toronto in November 1989.

Barton Awards Programme

The Institute invites applications for its Awards Programme, now designated the Barton Awards in honour of the first Chairman, former UN Ambassador William Barton. The programme is open to both academics and non-academics who wish to enter or continue studies in the field of international peace and security. The programme is intended to encourage expertise and scholarship in that area by supporting Canadians who wish to pursue their studies at institutions abroad or in Canada.

The Institute expects to make ten awards, two senior fellowships valued at up to \$30,000 and eight scholarships at up to \$14,000. Applications will be assessed by an independent selection committee and decisions will be announced in May 1990.

Applicants must be Canadian citizens whose experience or academic qualification enable them to pursue advanced study.

The deadline for applications for the 1990–1991 academic year is 1 February 1990.

For further information and application forms please write to:
The Barton Awards Programme
Canadian Institute for International Peace and Security
360 Albert, Suite 900
Ottawa, Ontario K1R 7X7

Grants Procedures and Deadlines

The Institute allocates grants twice a year. Contact the Institute for a copy of updated criteria and application forms. Please note the following deadlines:

30 June for an October decision

31 December for a March decision

Naval Operations," at a workshop at the Center for Naval Analysis, in Alexandria, Virginia, on 8 November. Roger Hill and Michael Bryans attended the annual meeting of the Centre québécois des relations internationales in Quebec City. The subject of the conference this year was the changes within the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe and their implications for foreign policy. Margaret Bourgeault participated in the Group of 78 meeting in Ottawa which also discussed developments in the Soviet Union. **Brad Feasey and Nancy Gordon** attended a roundtable discussion on the election and future developments in Namibia, sponsored by Oxfam-Canada and World

- Bernard Wood attended, in mid-November, a meeting at Wilton Park, UK, for the heads of research institutes, organized by the Institute of Strategic Studies in London. The Institute for Research on Public Policy, along with Chatham House and a number of British groups organized a colloquium in the UK on Canadian-British relations in light of the changing relationships within Europe and North America. Mr. Wood gave a paper on North-South relations.
- Sergei Danilov, a member of the Institute for the USA and Canada in Moscow, was a guest of the Institute during November as part of the exchange arrangement between the two Institutes.

Dr. Danilov, whose field of study is Canadian political parties and elections, interviewed a number of academics, officials and politicians in Ottawa and spent some time at the National Library and Archives. He also met Canadian specialists in Kingston, Toronto and Montreal. Dr. Danilov is the author. along with Dr. Alexei Cherkasov, of "12 Faces of Canada: Canadian Provinces and Territories", published in Moscow in 1987. His next book, a biography of Pierre Trudeau, will be published in Moscow in the near future.

Visitors to the Institute during the fall included Walter Stock of the Institute for International Relations in Potsdam, GDR, and Humberto Avaria, the representative in Canada of the Farabundo Marti National Liberation Front (FMLN) in El Salvador, Garv O'Dwyer, a high school teacher in Coburg, brought a group of veterans from Vietnam and Afghanistan to the Institute for an exchange of views with staff members. The group had spent some time earlier with Mr. O'Dwyer's history students in Coburg. Gwynne Dyer, who visited the Soviet Union as part of the exchange agreement between the Institute for Peace and Security and the Institute for the USA and Canada in Moscow, led a discussion with Institute staff on his research in the USSR.

Members of the Eurogroup panel, an organization of the twelve European members of NATO, visited the Institute in mid-October. Lt. General Huttel of West Germany. Dr. R. Veremis, a Professor of International Relations at the University of Athens, and Dr. J. Bartes, Director-General of Political Affairs in the Ministry of Defence in the Netherlands, met with Institute staff to discuss security and defence in the context of the Atlantic Alliance, as well as questions of burdensharing amongst NATO members.